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Meeting Called to Order

Arnetta Woodson called the meeting to order at 11:45 a.m. The meeting opened with introductions of meeting participants.

Honoring Beth MacDonald
Beth MacDonald was honored for her years of service on the ICC and her many, many contributions to the Birth to Three Early Intervention System. Beth has served as a parent leader for ICC for over 13 years and as Chairperson for nine years.  Through Beth’s tireless work, families are a part of the ongoing work for all public awareness materials, training, policies, evaluation activities, and programs developed in early intervention, special education, and initiatives relating to children with special needs.  The ICC, under Beth’s leadership, has been led by a team of parents as Chair and Vice Chair, and she leaves us that legacy to continue.

Motion to approve minutes
A motion to approve the minutes was made by Michael Gamel-McCormick and seconded by Linda Nemes.

Nominations and vote for Vice Chair

There was a call for nominations for the open position of Vice Chair of ICC.  Bruce Orr nominated Michelle Lamers.  There being no additional nominations, Bruce Orr made a motion to close the nominations.  Michael Gamel-McCormick seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous in favor for Michelle to serve as Vice Chair of ICC.
Healthy Delawareans with Disabilities: 2010: Childhood Survey Initiative

Dr. Tom Kelly presented an overview of the Healthy Delawareans with Disabilities: 2010 Childhood Survey Initiative.  Healthy Delawareans with Disabilities 2010 is a health wellness initiative in the state of Delaware.  It is coordinated and managed by the Division of Developmental Disabilities Services of Delaware Health and Social Services.  Its mission is to improve the lives of Delawareans with disabilities through an emphasis on health promotion and wellness.  The overarching goals of the cooperative agreement program are to increase the quality of life and years of healthy living for people with disabilities and to eliminate health disparities for people with disabilities; particularly in the area of secondary conditions.  Delaware has identified six goals including:
· Increase the statewide epidemiologic capacity for health data specifically focused on people with disabilities.
· Assemble and develop a functioning Statewide Advisory Panel dedicated to the health promotion and wellness of people with disabilities.

· Conduct a statewide BRFSS-modified, disability sensitive survey initiative and produce a statewide report on health and wellness of people with disabilities.

They are currently recruiting for families with children with special health care needs to participate in a Disability Health Survey that is being conducted by the Center for Disabilities Studies at the University of Delaware.  Data from this survey will be used to create a report on the health status of Delaware children living with disabilities and chronic health conditions.  The survey will take approximately 30-45 minutes and a stipend is available for families.  If you or another family you know is interested, have them contact Ilka Riddle at (302) 831-8186.  The survey will be conducted through the spring of 2007.

National Inclusion Meeting & Expanding Opportunities State Plan
Samtra Devard and Michael Gamel-McCormick shared their experiences attending the state planning meeting for the Expanding Opportunities initiative which took place before the Sixth National Early Childhood Inclusion Institute in Chapel Hill, NC in July 2006.   Delaware has been selected as one of four states to participate in the Second Annual Expanding Opportunities Initiative.  The goal of the initiative is to improve inclusive opportunities for young children with disabilities and their families and to share initiatives working well in other states. This initiative is supported by the Office of Special Education Programs (OSEP) Preschool Least Restrictive Environment Community of Practice.  A team from Delaware including representatives Part C, Part B, Head Start, child care, higher education and family members participated in the planning meeting.  At the meeting the state team generated the shared vision of “all early care and education programs are high quality, available to all children, including children with moderate/severe disabilities, and ensure necessary supports and services to promote meaningful participation.”  In addition, an action plan was developed that can be implemented with ongoing technical assistance from the participating federal agencies. The plan will build upon some of the work from the Building Capacity in Natural Environments Committee (BCNE).  The plan includes the following broad areas or goals:
1. Public Awareness:
· Create and disseminate a unified message about the importance of inclusive practices that reflects the shared vision.
2. Professional Development:
· Training and resources so that individuals are confident and competent. 

· Pre-professional training including higher education that infuses information about inclusion in the curriculum across all disciplines and utilizes family members as co-teachers.
3. Coordination/ Integration so that efforts are not fragmented and supports are coordinated and useful to communities.
4. Monitoring and data collection as a strategy to promote inclusion.
Pat Maichle stressed that at the Inclusion Conference, teachers seem to want concrete, how-to information.  It is best to keep it simple and “doable” focusing on how teachers can do this in their classroom on a day to day basis.  There was a question about how long the grant will last and what is the end result.  Michael Gamel-McCormick stated that although it is only a one year planning grant, the hope is that it will become an independent initiative and will be sustained after the grant ends.
Janet Cornwell suggested that the group make sure similar efforts in the state are aligned rather than competing.  For example, United Way of Delaware’s Success by 6 has some similar goals.  Public awareness and public will are a large part of Success by 6, so there might be a way to incorporate the message of inclusion within that statement.
There was a discussion about the fact that there are some new definitions of inclusion that may make settings look inclusive when they may not be.  This might lessen the pressure since the state’s data may look better because definitions are more broad based.  Beth Andersen asked where special schools fall within those guidelines.  It was suggested that Jim Lesko may be able to explain and address these questions.  Part of the challenge is funding.  In the past, there has not been enough equality in the funding structure, however over the next few years there will be a change in the funding structure to make it more equitable. 
AD Hoc Health Care Committee follow-up:  Review of brachial plexus condition and the role of ICD-9 diagnoses with established conditions

Following the discussion about brachial plexus as an established condition at the last ICC meeting, it was decided to monitor the number of referrals and what happens with brachial plexus cases for six months.  The AD Hoc Health Care Committee will then reconvene to evaluate and they will present a report to ICC in July.  So far there are very few cases.  Pam Green asked if there is anything providers can do to make sure all cases are captured.  Barbara Akenhead suggested that providers make sure that brachial plexus cases appropriate for referral to CDW have detailed information so that they can be tracked.
Dr. Tom Kelly described the ICD-9 which is an international classification system that includes detailed descriptions of diseases and injuries.  The ICD-9 is primarily used to collect morbidity and mortality data; however it is also used by reimbursement systems and used as automated decision support in medicine.  It was first published in 1900, and is updated approximately every 10 years.  It is the most widely used statistical classification in the world.  In 1977 the Centers for Medicaid and Medicare (CMS) began requiring ICD-9 CM codes for reimbursement. A free copy is available for download online at:  http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/icd9.htm.
Barbara Akenhead talked about the procedural usage of the ICD-9.  The Ad Hoc team reviewed codes commonly seen and included them on the list of established conditions, however the list of eligible diagnosis does not include every code.  If a child is seen that has a diagnosis that is not listed, they may still be eligible for services.  The list is not intended to be all inclusive; it is only intended to identify commonly seen established conditions.  Any child referred to Child Development Watch is evaluated on a case by case basis. 
Pat Maichle asked if the list of ICD-9 codes will be available on the Child Development Watch website.  She feels strongly that the public should be able to read the list of codes for established conditions.  Rosanne Griff-Cabelli responded that the AD Hoc Committee recommended the list not be included on the website for several reasons.  Pam Reuther stated that one of the main reasons not to include it is because it does not determine eligibility.  Eligibility decisions are not made based solely on ICD-codes.  There are cases of similar diagnoses with the same number, with one being eligible and the other not.  In addition, having ICD-9 codes available without the needed support and explanation may be more confusing for families.  A better idea might be to reference that it is available and offer families the opportunity to discuss what it means with their service coordinator so that it can be explained on an individual basis.

Gail Womble felt that families should be able to look up and read what their child’s ICD-9 code means.  One suggestion was to put a brief explanation about what it is and why it’s used on the CDW website, but not include the whole document.  Dr Owens reiterated that the ICD-9 codes are not as important as the diagnosis; and what is most critical is the conversation between the family and their doctor or service coordinator.  It is an educational opportunity for families to understand the diagnosis and what the code means.
Beth Andersen shared that as a parent, she is not sure how relevant simply having the ICD-9 code would be for her.  Having a service coordinator or doctor as sources of information is more helpful.  For example, having a service coordinator spend time talking with the family would be more helpful than suggesting the family read the DSM IV to get information about their child’s condition.

Arnetta Woodson suggested putting a paragraph about what it is, what it’s used for and where to get more information on the CDW website.  It was also suggested that perhaps a paragraph could be added to the Family Guide.

Report on Ukraine Medical Outreach Partnership:  Assisting and advising in the building of a community based system of care for special needs children and their families.
Dr. Owens shared her incredible experiences from her trip to the Ukraine.  She presented a powerpoint and gave an overview of the people including their rich culture and history.  She traveled to Kiev in northwest Ukraine with Caring Partners International, a faith based group. There was a mix of faiths on the team which seemed to be an important component.  The group participated in both large lecture and small discussion groups at medical schools, hospitals and universities.  The team gave out First Signs kits including screening materials.  Currently they don’t do any testing on children under six in the domain of psychology and call special education coursework “signs of defectology”. The team also met with a group of parents who were very motivated to try to get something started, since there is a lack of services for children with disabilities. Dr Owen’s read a portion of a parent’s story called “Joy Despite Disability” and offered to send the entire document to the ICC.
Early Childhood Outcomes Update – Delaware Building Blocks
Rosanne provided an overview and update on Delaware’s early childhood outcomes system.  This is called DE Building Blocks and has been developed in conjunction with DOE’s Preschool Programs for Children with Disabilities.  The Part C Building Blocks Guidelines are available on the DOE web site and soon will be available on the Birth to Three website.  For more information:

http://www.doe.k12.de.us/programs/buildingblocks/
Three federal outcomes have been identified that must be measured for all children:
· Children have positive social-emotional skills (including social relationships).
· Children acquire knowledge and skills (including early language/communication and early literacy).
· Children use appropriate behavior to meet their needs.

Children will be assessed when they start early intervention, annually, and when they exit.  The outcomes are measured according to the extent to which children are making or not making progress.  Each state is required by the US Office of Special Education Programs to have an early childhood outcome system in place to report on the impact of early intervention services. 

There have been several meetings and training with each provider agencies, with providers regionally and with Child Development Watch since it will change the way we do ongoing progress monitoring.  Recommended tools for assessment were identified and then correlated to each of the three federal outcomes.  Training has also been offered on each of the tools.  A system was created in ISIS which will convert domain scores to the Early Childhood Outcomes Rating Scale.  The rating scale will then be brought to the IFSP team for discussion.  All Part C eligible children will be a part of early childhood outcomes and this officially started as of September 1 for all children who are newly eligible.  It is expected that outcome data will be reported in our February 2008 Annual Performance Report.  In addition Infant Toddler Learning Foundations have been created which can be used as a guide for providers, parents and child care.

Lead Agency Update

Dennis Rubino said that in the future he would be sharing the responsibility for the lead agency update with Lora Lewis.

Member Sharing

Rosanne gave an update on the work of the Speech Language Pathology Task Force which was created under Executive Order Number 84.  The Governor agreed to a second extension of the report, now due on March 1, 2007.  At the last meeting the group focused on the pros and cons of changing licensing regulations to include Speech Language Pathology Assistants (SLPAs). Currently Delaware allows only for the use of aides in a clerical capacity, not SLPAs.  In order for SLPAs to be used, an associate degree program would need to be created in Delaware, licensing regulations revised to include SLPAs, and a way to reimburse costs for SLPAs agreed upon by Medicare and Medicaid.  The other areas the Task Force is considering include:  starting a master level program for Speech Language Pathology in Delaware, increasing the Speech Language Pathology Incentive Loan Program, already a part of Professional Incentive Programs in Delaware State Law, and recommending additional ways concerning retention and recruitment in Delaware.

Health Insurance mandate for early intervention
Based on the ICC’s July discussion of investigation the possibility of proposing mandated health insurance coverage for early intervention, there was initial discussion within DHSS as to whether DHSS would consider this and how other states with a similar insurance picture ( high rate of self insured plans), such as Virginia, approached this.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:35 

Next Meeting:

January 23rd, 2007

Del Tech Community College, Terry Campus

11:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m.

Del Tech, room 400B , Dover

A light lunch will be served

Please note that ICC Executive Committee members will meet from 9:30-11:30, prior to the ICC meeting.
